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Recommendations to consider in the revising of the Provincial Policy Statements

Regarding Ontario Municipal Board Processes 

When it comes to the Ontario Municipal Board, compliance to the ruling is a discretionary power of a local municipality. The municipality can at this time can choose to ignore it unless those who feel wronged take the matter to the courts.  

For example, I spent $27,000 of my family's savings to secure a ruling at the Ontario Municipal Board.  The process secured revised hydrological studies in an area known as the West Side Lands in Waterloo OMB appeal PL071044.  The OMB stated the condition of the experts minutes would stand and that secured the studies would be redone but before that took place, the city permitted land augmentations that involved water taking, grading and cut and fill which permanently augmented the hydrology of the area.

There is currently no ministry responsible for enforcement when municipalities don't comply to OMB rulings. The Ontario Municipal Board has no enforcement powers, the most they can do is shelve the complaint. The system trusts municipalities to comply. The only recourse I have to deal with the City's non compliance is the courts and I can't reasonably afford that so close to completing the OMB Process. The system discriminates against those who can't afford the courts.

MNR and MOE could not get involved even though adverse environmental impacts were witnessed, because it's a planning matter: Not their jurisdiction.  

To expect OMB parties to seek compliance in the courts after completing an Ontario Municipal Board process is fiscally and ethically unfair. The public should have access to an enforcement agency to assist such as the police or MMAH officers. If we can’t afford to go to court to fight for compliance, the board’s ruling is worthless. It’s a waste.

The Provincial Planning Policy can only work if there is a reasonable way to assure compliance. If municipalities feel so bold as to ignore Ontario Municipal Board Rulings, than in my view, we've got a serious problem with compliance in general. 

Be more firm with municipalities on the wording of the importance of the PPS legislation and let's explore the options on what can be done at the provincial level to address issues of  policy non compliance.

Conservation Authorities: Conflict of Interest & Lack of Accountability.

I have witnessed a Conservation Authority approve activities that may have violated an OMB order and placed a fish habitat at risk. When I tried to file a complaint against them with the Department of Fisheries,  the DFO asked the conservation staff if a review was needed. That is the current protocol. The Conservation Authority staff stated an investigation was not needed so the DFO refused to investigate. There is currently no alternative agency or protocol to turn to under such circumstances and this poses a weakness in the system. 

Currently Conservation Authorities  are outside the jurisdiction of the Ontario Ombudsman and the Environmental Commissioner's office because they do not fall under any Ministry but they work at arm's length. When complaints arise from the public, there is currently no ministry agency responsible to review their conduct. Often times Conservation Authorities receive sponsorship funding from agencies who's work they review during municipal planning processes. This creates a serious issue of bias. Many members of the Conservation Authority boards are municipal politicians. Their influence in the management of the conservation authorities is at a high level.

As a taxpayer, I would rather see a fully funded government sponsored environmental review agency, with the power to access conservation authority data and experts, handling planning policy reviews. That way the funding of their department is not reliant on sponsorship money in order to function and the process is focused on science without the influence of municipal politics. The review agency will work under the jurisdiction of the MMAH and they can be held accountable by existing government review agencies if need be. 

We need an objective review agency to assure the conditions of the PPS 2005 are being met.

Extend the powers of Municipal Integrity Commissioners to include review of Staff

The powers of the Municipal Integrity Commissioner is to review the conduct of  elected council members so if one behaves inappropriately in a manner that does not comply within our existing policies of conduct, there can be a measure of scrutiny to understand and resolve issues.

It is interesting to note that currently Integrity Commissioners do not have powers to

scrutinize municipal staff members. This may be due in part to the roll of labor unions and the

fact that protocols are not yet clearly defined in order to determine how matters could be

addressed, particularly if sanctions are warranted.

According to the Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing, Council Members in Ontario have

the legislative right to these extend the powers of Integrity Commissioners to allow them to

review issues regarding city staff but to date no municipality has utilize this option. It is

important to note that such a move was highly recommended by Toronto Integrity

Commissioner, David Mullen as noted his statements made in the Bellamy Commission Report. It may be a bit of a challenge finding municipalities with the political will to pursue this option on their own.

Citizens want and need municipal staff who work in the best interests of our community but if

there is no reasonable measure to secure a review of concerns by an objective review agency towards staff conduct that complicates matters a great deal and at worse it could lead to costly court processes.

It is in the best interest of the citizens of Ontario if the powers of the Municipal Integrity Commissioner were given to allow for the review of staff conduct. Establishing this will promote a stronger system of professional accountability and set a higher standard of courtesy towards the general public  and better compliance towards provincial policy in general.

Mandatory reporting of non-compliance by Municipalities

If there appears to have been a breach of planning process a number of options for action are available for municipalities to pursue ranging from informal requests to voluntarily stop or remove unauthorized work to serving formal enforcement notices requiring remedial action. Unfortunately, the process of resolving a breach in regulations can take a long time in the courts and many municipalities lack the funds and/or staff to adequately pursue the option. Others simply don't have the political will to do so. We need a better way and the province can help.

Municipalities should be directed to formally report all breaches of planning law involving  adverse environmental impacts or violation of labor law to the respective ministries if only to create a solid record of the types of infringements taking place and to build a record of compliance on the various companies spotted doing infringements. Too often, these issues are addressed in-house because the city fails to report it to the ministries. This results in a repetition of the same types of damages taking place in other areas by the same firms. 

Currently the ministries at the provincial level keep records of offending companies. If there are repeat issues offenders face higher fines and this helps to curb bad practices. Unless municipalities are specifically mandated to make those reports, we will continue to face these ecological and labor law infringements.

In order for the PPS to be effective  we should clarify protocols for municipalities to make sure incidents of non compliance by builders/developers are properly recorded and reported to the correct provincial authorities. 

Specify the use of best/most recent data when making final approvals.

Legislation is required to make sure we do not ignore best and most current data.

I went to an OMB process regarding the Owen property in the City of Waterloo’s North West Corner. An EIS report produced 20 years back stated there was no primary recharge on site in the area of a proposed subdivision but this data conflicted with several years worth of maps produced by the Region of Waterloo which clearly identified the property as containing primary recharge. 

I tried to seek party status at this hearing and the maps, showing primary recharge on site, were included in my sworn affidavit as presented by my solicitor.  OMB chair denied me party status saying I didn't have any witnesses to support my request for party status. In my affidavit information I included the fact I intended to summon bona fide experts and listed their names and their qualifications relative to this proposal but without having party status I could not summon them to support my attempt to seek party status. It was a catch 22.

The City of Waterloo cut a deal with the developer to allow development on a portion of the sensitive lands and the OMB chair chose to use the initial “outdated" report instead of admitting there was  primary recharge on site because no one from the city nor the region were willing to admit the fact the more current data revealed the risk. 

To this day there is still a serious risk of groundwater and surface water contamination as a result of this proposal because there is no specific policy stating that the more recent data must be considered by staff or by the board. 

The PPS should mandate that regard must be given to the best and most recent information in order to reasonably mitigate risks. It needs to be specifically prioritized otherwise municipalities without the political will can simply chose to ignore current data in favor of supporting inferior outdated studies in the manner that I witnessed at the OMB. 

Environmental Risks from older approvals must be circumvented

Hydrological data and environmental planning policy has been advancing to better protect our resources and communities for the long term.  Unfortunately there are many cases of proposals that would not be approved under todays legislation that are still being passed by municipalities due mainly to the duress of OMB threats by developers who wish to defend the approvals when the policy standards were set much lower. 

For example, zoning for a gas bar in Kitchener was approved in 1987 but since that time the area has been is identified as a very sensitive well head area and primary recharge just 500 meters away from a cold water fishery on Strasburg and Huron Rd. 

The MOE technical guidelines for Source Water Protection and data produced by the Lake Erie Source Water Protection Committee clearly identifies this sort of activity as a high level threat to drinking water quality.  The car wash is intended to be drained into the sewers and there will be a gas tank installed over the water table.

On September 20, 2010 Kitchener Council fully approved this without any Environmental Impact Study. They were “told” by city staff that current laws would not prohibit this activity but one council member stated that according to the Regional Official Plan such activities would not be allowed.  Council approved it in spite of petition of over 150 names and several delegates who spoke out against this, it was approved.

In the area of the Oak Ridges Moraine, the new constraints of the Oak Ridges Moraine Act do not apply to older proposals so we are still observing proposals encroaching upon sensitive areas  degrading the very resources the Act was designed to protect.  

﻿There has been extraordinary scientific advancements that can identify ecological and hydrological risks but there are past plans and associated fiscal investments pushing the ecological limits to advance forward. It's a time of opposing and conflicting values, opposing and conflicting long term economic and environmental visions.  There is a sense of horror as the educated public is witnessing these economic projects come to fruition going beyond environmental constraints at the international level with issues such as climate change, the Gulf oil spill, the Alberta Tar Sands.  

At the local level here in Waterloo Region we have legacy spills  leaky landfills and pesticide issues to deal with. To approve gas bars over well heads without any EIS study is simply not acceptable in the eyes of the public but such approvals are still being given.

Trust in government has been shattered at every level and we have a gross disconnect between governance objectives and the public. 

At the local level it's easy to blame council, but on the flip side, our policies are trying catch up to science but we’re still facing ecological risks in regards to these older plans. 


It would help if the province can outline ways to intervene with past planning that poses a risk if only to bump up mitigation strategies. Politicians across Ontario need access to more options otherwise we risk compromising wells and water supplies and vital ecosystems. It needs to be written comprehensively in a plain language and easy to access so citizens can use it too.


Foster better testings of Moraine Systems

Often times, lowland features at the base of hills appears impervious because bore hole data reveals an even layer of clay that may appear consistent but this information can be misleading.

Some of these areas may contain high recharge. One example is found at the Arkell Research Station at the University of Guelph. 

The characteristics of an out-wash moraine system are revealed when tested by Ground Penetrating Radar Stratigraphy readings. As glacial systems melt it distributes sediment in waves that fan out from the edges of the glacier creating a long sloped hill feature one one side, and on the other side of the hill there's usually a steeper slope often featuring a surface water feature. With the GPS reading, the shingle like effect of the layered sediment distribution can be seen and it may reveal high recharge points in between the clay layers. The Arkell area appears impervious with clay when only bore hole studies are conducted but GPS reveals the recharge in between. As it turns out this area supplies Guelph with 7% of it's municipal water supply.

The use of GPS stratigraphy readings should be a mandatory part of EIS studies where out wash moraine systems exist. 

Municipal  water and environmental risks

Fluoride and Chloride are activator chemicals that may serve to increase known toxicity issues. For example, Round up, 2-4 D when exposed to fluoride or chloride can convert to 2,4 DCP which is far more toxic.

Municipal water can increase contamination risks in the vicinity of legacy spills via broken water mains, municipal flushing of pipes. To mitigate the risks we can reduce contamination by controlling when and where dewatering activities take place. For example, flushing of water mains could take place in winter when fertilizers are not in high levels in tributaries or offset water flushing away from legacy contamination areas. 

In terms of fluoridated water, I've personally met a certified engineer licensed to install these systems. His guide book states that if recommended fluoride levels go below .2% of the recommended levels, it will not be effective. The problem is, the current government standards are actually 2.5% lower than that recommended level as noted in their guide book so it appears that in Ontario, fluoride is already being administered via our drinking water at ineffective levels. What's the point of using it?

The PPS should encourage municipalities to avoid contamination risks where possible. This includes when and where dewatering activities take place. 

Climate Change Variables

I reviewed an Environmental Impact Study regarding a quarry that ignored the last 10 years worth of precipitation levels which downplayed the trend of heavier rain incidents seen in our area over the last few years. This sort of strategic “oversight” poses a risk in undervaluing the more current water trends.

In light of Climate Change we should consider both current weather and projected weather patterns in order to mitigate risks. Fore example, in Hungary, they experienced 200 percent more rainfall in the spring than normal. This excess water contributed to the breaking of a toxic lagoon which is now contaminating huge tracts of land and waterways. 

We must consider the long term security associated with storage lagoons. In our area they are used for effluent around farmlands, industrial and sewage etc. With the anticipated increases in precipitation associated with climate change, fluid levels could easily go beyond design constraints of existing lagoons and could potentially contaminate our aquifers and the Grand River. 

Forest fires pose another risk during increased drought periods. Wider buffer zones to protect planned communities should be examined with an emphasis to preserving existing mature trees while avoiding risk to the public.

The PPS can pro actively factor in measures to adapt safely to climate change scenerios. 

Standardize Test Times and Methodology

Strict provincial guidelines would help create better Environmental Impact Study data because test times and methodology can strategically undervalue risks.

Spring thaw water levels to determine flow and flow rates to surface and groundwater features and it can help to mitigate flood risks and loss of water resources.

Mandatory 12 month creek studies can improve upon projected flood risks and it would serve to better protect fisheries, flow and flow rates and can help to establish a reasonable restoration plan.

The need is there to establish provincial guidelines on how to do studies for specific endangered species using proper methods. ie: Jefferson Salamanders cannot be found with audio amphibian surveys because they have no voice. They are threatened so egg mass surveys should be discouraged because they destroy specimens. They migrate in numbers in early spring and the best way to test them to determine if they are Jefferson Salamanders or hybrids is to take a toe or tail samples. Certain minnow traps used to catch them may drown them if the wire mesh is too large so we should encourage drop pit tests. Specific guidelines need to be provided to protect species from being killed during testing. 

Measurements should be standardized for clarity. For example should we measure water by cubic meter or by litres? We need to make it easy for planning agencies to understand the data  by keeping units of measurements consistent.

Too often benthic data is overlooked or improperly applied. In one case observed, the study

stated a  Simson Index was used when in fact the methods being applied were actually using another system. The end result was a blend of the two methods that clearly resulted in an undervalued number.  

Currently there is a heavy dependency on developer paid for studies with little regard given to alternative data produced by Universities, the Royal Ontario Museum, the MNR, Canadian Geological Survey etc. We need to mandate the use of a  broader base of studies to balance the risk assessments.

It would be beneficial to create a basic checklist form to assure that the required studies have been completed along with the dates and times of when tests have taken place so the related data can be tracked down and reviewed. This preliminary check list provides a useful tool for both planners and the public and it needs to be signed off by city officials. All it requires is a provincially designed data entry system. 

The PPS can foster stronger protocols to assure that testing times and methods represents best practices in order to mitigate risks. The PPS could help create provincial standards to clarify protocols for each of the mandated studies required for Environmental Impact Studies to assure they are implemented appropriately with consistency and summarized with clarity using standardized units of measurements.

Include measures for Waste Reduction and Water Conservation 

Too often landfill proposals and development over sensitive recharge areas takes place using clay to add an impervious surface to offset the risks but clay does not permanently stop water, it only delays infiltration.

We need to keep landfills off hydro geologically sensitive areas and explore opportunities to offset municipal waste altogether with a strong focus on recycling and composting.

By including waste reduction strategies into the planning processes we can explore options such as on site organic waste management, greywater recovery systems or rainwater harvesting for flushing toilets, or using distillation to reclaim solvents and reduce water demands. 

It's much easier implementing programs in new facilities at the planning stage than it is to retrofit existing buildings. By establishing the need to create a plan via the PPS it gets people in the right mind set to actually take action to conserve resources and energy in the earliest stages of planning.

Endangered Species: A dangerous loophole

The Hanlon Business Park in Guelph was the location where a Jefferson Salamander Hybrid was found. DNA studies show the specimen was fathered by a Threatened Jefferson Salamander, but instead of conducting proper studies without disturbance, the developers sought MNR permits to allow for destruction of specimens so they could continue with construction activity as scheduled.  

This type of loop hole must be closed otherwise developers will simply pay to ignore the ecological constraints and we will lose species and habitats as a result.

Create mandatory salt strategies

Environment Canada has declared road salt toxic but it is still widely used. We should mandate the implementation salt management strategies during the planning phase to make sure that runoff from parking lots does not post a risk to adjacent natural areas or water features. 

The PPS can mandate the need to establish salt management strategies.

Stronger protection for wetlands

70% of all natural wetlands in Ontario have already been destroyed. In order to protect biodiversity and to maintain the natural capital function of these areas, we must take added measures to prohibit their removal and augmentations. 

Too often wetlands and vernal ponds are removed by land owners to maximize their development opportunities before they sell their property to developers. This often takes place without any permit and there is little enforcement by either the MNR or the Conservation Authority to address these issues.  By the time the formal planning processes begins, there is no more wetland to assess. I have witnessed incidents like this several times in Waterloo Region and I've notified officials about this but the trend continues. There is little political will to change this dynamic. 

We need to create stronger policy to circumvent the risk and prohibit land owners from modifying surface water features on their property unless permission has been granted at the ministry level.  

The PPS can make wetland and vernal pond protection a higher priority. 

Developers paying for their own studies pose a bias

We need to assure a system of objectivity when it comes to heritage studies and environmental impact studies because currently developers pay for their own review, hiring an expert of their choice to create a report reflecting their desired outcome. Often times developers are responsible to monitor themselves. 

I went to the Ontario Municipal Board in regards to a property owned by a woman who worked for 25 years for the engineering firm that did the EIS report on her land. Her husband was the director of this company. The studies were deemed insufficient and new studies were secured at the OMB. 

The PPS should prohibit biased data because these reports often form the baseline knowledge for our conservation authorities and ministries. Should the risks be undervalued, it may result in significant ecological risks. We need to create measures to secure objectivity with reports. 

There's money in destruction. We must remove the 

In our area there is a firm who is often hired to re-mediate municipal wells. Often times they are choses by developers to build upon or build quarries within primary recharge areas. When problems arise from damaging proposals they stand to profit by engineering solutions. Right now this firm is doing feasibility studies for a Lake Erie Pipeline while at the same time contributing a vast amount of data towards the Lake Erie Source Water Protection Act.  The more natural capital water resources are depleted or contaminated, the more they stand to profit.

I am very worried that companies like this may be crafting too much of our current policies for their own benefit while undermining meaningful action to support long term sustainability of our groundwater and surface water resources.

Hydrology companies often sponsor Conservation Authorities and Universities influencing which studies are conducted, what data gets released and often times their reports form the basis of the data base used by conservation authorities for planning proposals.  In my view there is far too much power in the hands of this type of firm. 

I would like to see the maintenance and repair of municipal water systems handled by a  provincial ministry agency. The funding to support this can come from municipalities much the same way private firms currently get paid. The benefit is that the money would support the advancement of efficient systems, the data of various cases can be gathered to assess and improve upon overall performance of water systems and water repair technologies across Ontario. This would reduce the likelihood of private companies or municipalities from designing destruction for profit scenarios. If issues arise that warrants repair, the province would be fully aware of it since it would be their duty to fix it on site. This would create a system of oversight on the performance of private hydrology firms and municipalities and would serve to better protect the citizens of the province.

Although this topic might not directly influence PPS policy, it can certainly assure more compliance to existing policy. 

Set Firm Country Side Lines

By setting firm boundaries to protect agricultural resources, it will promote more efficient land uses focused on smart growth strategies which can result in significant cost savings in infrastructure and more protection for farmland and water resources. 

By keeping non-farm uses out of agricultural areas it reduces conflicts regarding slow-moving farm vehicles on municipal roads, it minimizes nuisance complaints and better protects the general public from adverse impacts related to pesticide use.  We need to reserve farming areas to expand if need be to meet the world's growing demand for food.

The creation of new industrial/commercial lots in agricultural areas should be limited to  industries specifically designed to support the agricultural community.  For example: machinery dealers, elevators, feed, seed, fertilizer depots (where water resources are not at risk),  estate wineries, and facilities related to estate wineries etc.

Support local farms and industries

To reduce carbon emissions, to protect farmlands and greenbelts, the PPS should encourage municipalities to think local when making municipal purchases. The more municipalities support local industries, businesses and farms the more sustainable and fiscally resistant our communities are for the long term.

The worth of Aggregates in relation to Water Resources

The MNR released the State of the Aggregate Resource Study in Ontario report (SAROS) and it places a value on aggregates as an extractable resource without regard for the natural capital function it serves in gathering and transporting our groundwater and surface water resources or it's roll to agricultural sectors.

Aggregates control flow and flow rates to water features, it regulates water temperature, controls flood risks. If removed it could lead to flood/drought scenarios. 

Aggregate removal and processing could disrupt, deplete or contaminate valuable water resources needed by agricultural sectors and municipalities yet the Ministry of Agriculture and the MOE were not involved in the SAROS review.  We need to assess risks in a comprehensive manner with water quality and water quantity being  key issues. We cannot ask how much aggregates are worth until we understand the value of the water resources it provides. 

The PPS should discourage quarries where they could pose a risk to surface and groundwater resources. The dialogue on quarry approvals should include other ministries including the MOE and Ministry of Agriculture. 

Rehabilitation of Quarries

The PPS requires progressive and final rehabilitation of quarries but it appears that in actual practice, rehabilitation is not often done. This Section should be updated to require measurable and reasonable constraints to enforce rehabilitation, including stated time limits with clear exploitation staging to allow enforcement of progressive rehabilitation, and posting of bonds to be returned when rehabilitation has been externally judged to be sufficient.

 We  Must have Stronger Legislation to Prevent Industrial Risks.

 Recently the Provincial government stopped a natural gas plant from being placed in close proximity to residential homes and schools in Oakville to protect the public from the adverse impacts of the associated air pollution and potential explosion risks. This was a wise move by the  Province, but many other areas are currently facing similar risks.

For example,  in Elmira Ontario, a subdivision is being proposed in very close proximity to  Chemtura. This particular facility when it was owned by Uniroyal poisoned Elmira's water supply in 1989.  In 2004, a fire exploded two holding tanks.  In 2006, fire exploded a tank of synthetic oil that released black smoke that could be seen 20 km away.  More recently there was yet another spill that involved a toxic tar like substance. It fell on top of the homes and property of area residents as children were walking home from school. The public was instructed to not touch it but it landed everywhere, even on door knobs according to the Woolwich Observer. Many parents are concerned about their children's exposure to these chemicals.  The reason for the latest Chemtura spill was due to human error. The MOE was called in minutes, but there was a 4.5 hour delay calling municipality. 

 Should this proposed subdivision area be built, it's residents  would also be at risk and knowing the history of this facility it seems more likely than not that there will be further incidents like this in the future. 

 The Province needs to create stronger legislation to protect existing residents from watershed   and airshed contamination and municipalities need to have the power to revoke older rezoning approvals using a precautionary approach without threat of OMB process should there be grounds to reasonably state that the proposal will place people at risk.

Support a Waterloo Moraine Act

 The Provincial Growth Plan  lacks sufficient regard for the ecological carrying capacity of the Waterloo Moraine and cumulative environmental effects of growth the Grand River, Lake Erie and the many communities reliant upon this shared water system.

 Ecosystems based planning must be established to ensure the diversity and connectivity of natural features, as well as their long-term ecological function and biodiversity be maintained and/or restored.

 The Source Water Protection Act is deficient in adequately protecting primary recharge areas outside of wellhead protection zones.

Grand River, a Natural Heritage river, plays a key roll in the Canadian Economy controlling water flow and flow rates to Lake Erie supporting Great Lakes shipping, municipal water supplies, tourism, fishing etc.

Waterloo Region has no jurisdiction to prohibit aggregate extraction within it's municipal policies, even those designed to protect water resources such as the Environmentally Sensitive Landscape designation.

Whereas the Waterloo Moraine is a unique watershed, influenced by three glacial lobes, lending to a highly complex geological composition, it deserves recognition as a Terrestrial Natural Heritage System and requires uniform protection across multiple jurisdictions.

 I request the The Province support the establishment of a Provincially designated Waterloo Moraine Protection Act.

